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NPMHU FILES DIRECT 
CHALLENGE TO 

FUNCTION-1 SCHEDULER

Mail Handlers across the country continue to be adversely affected by the Postal 
Service implementation of wholesale and unwarranted bid reversions, job 
abolishments, and excessing. Management also has been indiscriminately 

changing the schedules, start times, and rest days of thousands of duty assignments 
without regard to how this affects the lives of Mail Handlers and without concern on 
how these changes affect the service that we provide to the American public. 

During ongoing discussions with the NPMHU, postal management argues that 
these changes are necessary because of the continuing decline in mail volumes, 
especially in First-Class Mail, and the resulting drop in revenue. Postal management 
further claims that it must reduce its work hours and transportation costs. USPS 
Headquarters therefore has directed all Postal Areas to assess their current workforce 
complements and make the necessary adjustments (cuts) to reflect the decline in mail 
volume. This decision to implement wholesale schedule changes and potential closings 
and consolidations is an extremely bad idea.

At the bottom of these planned changes is the Function-1 Scheduler, a management 
tool that is being used by the Postal Service to “justify,” with charts and graphs and 
numbers, these unwarranted schedule changes and possible excessing of employees, 
both within and outside of each installation. NPMHU representatives at the Regional, 
Local, and Branch levels are meeting with their counterparts from the Postal Service 
to discuss the impacts at each individual installation. All of the appropriate and 
necessary grievances are being filed at the Local level to contest the Postal Service’s 
unwarranted attacks on its own employees.

In November, the National Office filed an Unfair Labor Practice charge with the 
National Labor Relations Board, trying to compel the Postal Service into disclosing 
more information about the F-1 Scheduler and its impact on mail handlers and 
other postal employees. Now, as more information has been obtained, the NPMHU 
believes that substantial parts of the F-1 Scheduler have been designed and are based 
on time and work studies that have been adopted and implemented in a manner that 
violates Article 34 of the National Agreement. Thus, the Contract Administration 
Department in the National Office has filed a grievance under Article 34 of the 
National Agreement to challenge this contract violation.

As further explained in that grievance:

[A]s the contents of the F-1 Scheduler have been explained by the Postal Service 
during several informational meetings and in several informational disclosures, much of 
the data input into the F-1 Scheduler for mail handler work is based on information 
about Platform Operations or Allied Labor that relies on Manual Staffing Inputs. For 
example, for Platform Operations, USPS representatives have explained that they have 
conducted time or work studies to determine how long it should take to load and/or unload 
particular trucks. Reference was made during our meetings to “minutes per trip type” and 
mail handler “ input staffing requirements” for Platform and similar operations. A similar 
process was described with regard to PIV Inputs for Powered Industrial Vehicles. Again, 
USPS representatives explained that the Postal Service has changed its evaluations for some 
of the operations based on prior studies.

To this extent, the NPMHU contends that the Postal Service’s establishment and 
implementation of these work measurement systems and/or time or work standards have 
not complied with the requirements of Article 34.

First, . . . before making any changes in current or instituting any new work measurement 
systems or work or time standards, the Postal Service must give timely advance notification 
to the Union. [The] Union must be kept informed during the making of time or work studies 
which are to be used as a basis for changing current or instituting new work measurement 

systems or work or time standards, and the Union may designate a representative to observe 
such studies in postal installations. With regard to the F-1 Scheduler, the Postal Service 
complied with none of these notification, information, or observation requirements. 

Moreover, should the Postal Service determine a need to implement any new nationally 
developed and nationally applicable work or time standards, Article 34 requires that it 
first conduct a test or tests of those standards in one or more installations. The Union must 
receive at least 15 days advance notice of such a test. Article 34 also requires that the 
Postal Service notify the Union at least 30 days in advance of any live implementation of 
satisfactory tests of changes in work or time standards. After receiving such notification, 
the Union must be allowed to conduct its own time or work studies, during a period not 
to exceed 90 days, and during this period the Postal Service may not implement its revised 
work or time standards. Again, with regard to the F-1 Scheduler, the Postal Service has 
complied with none of these prerequisites.

Second, Article 34 also . . . require[s] that the introduction of new work measurement 
systems or the establishment of new time or work standards be fair, reasonable and equitable... 
[T]he NPMHU [believes] that the new systems and standards being implemented through 
the F-1 Scheduler are not fair, reasonable and equitable, as those standards [have been] 
set under Article 34.

The National parties will be meeting to process this grievance during the third week in  
December, and you should watch your bulletin boards for reports about future developments.

Beat the Rush: NPMHU Scholarship Applications  
Now Available

Attention Mail Handers! The National Postal Mail Handlers Union is currently 
accepting Vallone Scholarship applications for the 2018-2019 Scholarship year. Historically 
the National Office has received roughly 90% of the Vallone applications the week the 
application period ends. We are challenging all Mail Handlers and scholarship applicants 
to get their applications in early this year, make it a resolution to get ahead of the curve 
and get your application completed and in the mail stream before the application period 
ends (June 15, 2018), and as always keep your “Eyes on the Prize!”. 

The NPMHU Arthur S. Vallone Scholarship application is available for download 
on the NPMHU website at www.npmhu.org. 

TSP Modernization Act of 2017 Signed into Law
President Trump has signed into law the TSP Modernization Act of 2017, the 

Bill will allow multiple age-based in-service withdrawals and multiple post-separation 
withdrawals in the TSP and to create more flexibility in the option to choose 
“substantially equal” withdrawals--by allowing annual or quarterly withdrawals in 
addition to monthly, changes in amounts at any time rather than just once a year, 
and the purchase of an annuity after receiving such payments, in addition to taking a 
lump-sum payment.

The law eliminates the statutory prohibition on multiple post-separation 
withdrawals and multiple age-based withdrawals while a participant is still working. 
It also removes the restriction that participants cannot take partial post-separation 
withdrawals if they’ve already taken an age-based in-service withdrawal. Though it 
has no effect on required minimum distributions mandated by the Internal Revenue 
Code, the law also allows separated participants who are over age 70½ to remain in the 
TSP, eliminating the requirement to make a withdrawal election on an entire account 
balance. Participants will also be able to stop monthly payments, change payment 
frequency, or elect to purchase an annuity while receiving monthly payments.
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